
CHURCH LAWFORD PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF CHURCH LAWFORD PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT THE VILLAGE HALL ON 13th June 2018
Present: Cllr Louise Baragwanath, Chair (LB)

                Cllr Jeremy James, Vice-chair (JJ)
   Cllr Derek Holland (DH)

   Cllr  James Hosegood (JH)

   BCllr Andrew Bearne (AB)

   Mr Matthew Nahit, Clerk/RFO  (MN)

451   To Receive Apologies for Absence  - BCllr Sally Bragg (SB) sent her apologies
452    To Receive Verbal Requests for Disclosable Pecuniary Interests where that interest is not registered – none disclosed
453    Public Participation –  Keith Sinfield, a parishioner who has kindly volunteered his services to assist in the planning and production of the new noticeboard, was present, and contributed to the discussion of 459 below.
454   Minutes – the minutes of the last meeting of the Council held on 9th May 2018 were approved and signed off
455    Progress Reports for information – Santander have been contacted about the delay in responding to the form submitted asking for the (new) RFO to be granted online access to our accounts.  They have now asked for the RFO's proof of identification documentation to be resubmitted and certified, the latter being a further stipulation not demanded when the first two forms were completed.  The Councillors did not meet the criteria needed to allow them to certify the documentation, and so the RFO will visit the local branch of Santander so the latter's staff can perform this function, at which time an application will also be attempted to be made for the new vice-chair to be added as a signatory to the account.
Our new borough councillor, AB, kindly updated the Parish Council on several issues SB had briefed him on.  Firstly, SB had attended a meeting with Veolia about Ling Lane Landfill site at which the new open windrow composting system was discussed.  The surface lagoons involved have now been completed amd the contracts for the composting that will take place there have now been agreed.  Only green waste will be being processed, and any odour issues should be reported to the  Environment Agency promptly.  At the meeting it was also announced that work on the long heralded Solar Farm will not start until 2019.  Furthermore, the meeting was also told that the WCC mineral plan could have implications for the land around the Ling Lane site.  SB is planning to email an aerial photograph of the site to CLPC which shows the new composting area as well as the asbestos cell.
Secondly, following concerns being expressed about heavy lorries using Kings Newnham Road and bridge, checks have been made that these are operating out of a propeerty in the parish under a valid licence, and the drivers have been instructed not to use this route through the village.
Thirdly, AB updated us about some developments in the Local Plan for Rugby which is due to go back out for consultations, including the dropping of plans for new housing at the Lodge Farm site.  Finally, AB gave some brief details about the topics discussed at the recent Community Forum meeting at Binley Woods.
456    Correspondence for Information - the items which have been circulated or were available at the meeting were noted  

457    To Approve the Following Accounts for Payment

a) Outgoing payments:

	Description
	Amount
	In Annual Budget

	Clerk's wages   
	confidential
	Yes

	Transparency Funding for Website build labour    
	£88.70
	Yes

	Defibrillator monitoring service  
	£58.80
	No


                b) Incoming receipts
	Description
	Amount
	In Annual Budget

	Kings Newnham Parish cheque
	£200
	No


            All payments were approved and signed off by the councillors

458    Planning – no new planning applications have been received
459    Phonebox conversion and new noticeboard update – Keith updated us on the plans for the noticeboard he has been liaising with DH about.  A draft map of local walks and features which will feature on the noticeboard was presented, which the Councillors offered up some suggestions about.  It is planned that the space on the noticeboard  not occupied A1 size map will be used for a set of photographs of local features indicated on the map.  A new quote has been obtained for the aluminium composite these will be realised on which is considerably lower than the previous one.  Further details of the specifications of the noticeboard e.g. how it will be anchored in the ground were discussed, and the councillors were happy to proceed with this plan.  RBC are to be contacted to confirm that they have no objection to the erection of the noticeboard in the chosen spot on the Village Green. Work on the conversion of the phonebox was also discussed briefly, and is planned to commence shortly.
460   More inclusive play equipment at the recreation ground -  a parishioner has been in contact with CLPC to ask whether the recreation ground behind the Village Hall and the play equipment in it could be made more inclusive than it already is.  Issues of wheelchair access were discussed as there is a raised hump around the area where the play equipment which is necessary to separate it off from the playing field/football pitch.  However, there is a space between the hump and the fence which the Councillors believed should be large enough to allow unfettered access for wheelchairs.  
The possibilty of providing more inclusive play equipment e.g. a roundabout was raised by the parishioner and some preliminary research was carried out to assess the feasibility of this.  Two quotes for the supply and installation of such a roundabout were obtained, the cheapest of which was £11,752.  CLPC do not currently have such a large amount of money available, and even if a grant could be secured for this matching funds may well need to be found.  Also, the size of the area needed for its installation at 6m across is considerable, and the roundabout could not be accommodated within the current limits of the play area.  Another consideration is the fact that there are other recreation grounds locally where there is more inclusive play equipment .
461   Completing the Exemption Certificate for the Annual Return  This was completed and signed off at the meeting and will now be submitted

462   Using an internal auditor that does not have Professional Indemnity insurance – WALC have communicated with parishes about the advisibilty of only using Internal Auditors that have Professional Indemnity insurance.  Our Internal Auditor is not so insured, but his location, experience and the fact that he offers his services for free all recommend him to CLPC.  Furthermore, we are a very small Parish Council and our income and expenditures are few and small enough to make it feasible for the Council to exercise a tight control over our finances.  Accordingly, we do not intend at this point in time to change our Internal Auditing procedures.  
463   Approval of Section 1 of Annual Return – this was completed and signed off by the Chair and RFO and will be published in due course.
464   Approval of Section 2  of Annual Return – this was completed and signed off by the Chair and RFO and will be published in due course.
465  Recreation ground/playing field sign – the current sign has been in situ for some twenty years and is showing its age.  Councillors have decided that a new sign is needed, and that a composite aluminium one similar to that being used for the new noticeboard on the Village Green would be a good investment.  Money from the Village Fete and the WCC Councillor's Fund will now be applied for to allow this project to go ahead.  
466   Policies review – some progress made in updating our policies.  The Code of Conduct policy has been updated, but the suggested changes to our Financial Regulations generated an inconsistency with other parts of the documents and 3.2 and 3.3 and need to be rewritten.  Work on these will continue.
467  Community items/Village Maintenance
Allotment locks -  a  key for the shed has gone missing, and the emptying of the water butts and reported loss of some seedling has convinved the Council to uodate security and obtain some new locks and consider applying Anti-vandal paint to the exterior fence.

          The street light fault in Dalton Close has been reported, and should hopefully now be attended to.

468   Councillors' reports and Items for Future Agenda –  
          The grass on the Recreation Ground is rather long at the moment and Fergus is to be contacted and asked to cut it as soon as possible, and then once more before the Village Fete.
          A tree in the playing field is starting to hang over, and thus be rather too close to, the play equipment.  Councillors will endeavour to cut it back before the Village Fete.
          The names and roles of the members of the Parish Council in the Village Newsletter  updating.
469   Date of Next Meeting - to confirm the date of the next meeting as 11th July 2018 
Signed: …..............................................    Name (print): …...................................................................
Date: …........................................
